  WHOLE FOODS COMMUNITY CO-OP, INC.

Minutes of May 18, 2015, Meeting of Board of Directors
Approved by Board of Directors on June 22, 2015

DATE: 

May 18, 2015
TIME: 

5:30 PM

LOCATION: 
Whole Foods Co-op, 610 East 4th Street, Duluth, MN

Attended by Board members: Carol Andrews, MaryAnn Bernard, Chris Edwardson, Mickey Pearson, Wayne Pulford and Jean Sramek.  Jamie Harvie was absent.  Also present: General Manager Sharon Murphy.
Motion, seconded and carried is abbreviated as MSC, followed by the names of the maker, second and vote tally. U = unanimous vote.

OPEN SESSION 

President Jean Sramek called the meeting to order at 5:32 PM.  Chris served as timekeeper. Board members were prepared, checked in and reviewed Owner linkage.  Chris advised that he would not be running for a third term in the Board’s 2015 election.  Sharon invited Board members to attend the reception at Zeitgeist Arts on Tuesday, May 19, at 5 PM, for the awards ceremony for the League of American Bicyclists as WFC will receive an Honorable Mention award.  Wayne advised that Owner Cheryl Passe will be attending the June Board meeting.  The Finance Committee meeting will be on June 2, 2015, at 4:15 PM in the conference room.
CONSENT AGENDA

           The Board approved (MSU, Wayne, Mickey) the following items on the May 2015 Consent Agenda:

· Important Dates/Board Calendar/Board Assignments:  June Compliance Report on Policy C4 Board Meetings/Wayne 
· Minutes of the April 27, 2015, Board Meeting/open session
· Compliance Report on Policy C3 Agenda Planning/MaryAnn

· Owners Report for May 2015

· 77 Owner applications approved

· One term/transfer request approved (#13051)

· One Matching Fund request approved (#14590)

REVIEW

MANAGEMENT REPORT 


DENFELD PROJECT – Sharon reported that as of May 17, 2015, WFC has received $1,221,500 in Owner loans and $115,000 in Class C equity investments for the Denfeld Project.
Issues with Planning Department approval have been resolved and the Land Use Supervisor has approved building elevations.  Management and WFC’s attorney are in negotiation with MCCU regarding terminology in closing documents.  At management’s request, the Board authorized (MSU, Mickey, Wayne) Board President Jean Sramek to attest to the Officer Certificate form required for the closing on MCCU financing.



HILLSIDE – Sharon advised that sales growth to date in May is at 5% with a goal of 5%; two weeks ago Deli sales set a new weekly record; last week Produce sales set a new weekly record.  Investigations into best options for resolution of Hillside’s roof issues continues.  Sharon’s notes from National Co+op Grocers Central Corridor meetings last week were included in tonight’s packet.

At management’s request, Jean signed in acknowledgement of receipt of the engagement letter from WFC’s accountant for audit and tax preparation services for Fiscal Year 2015 (ends June 30, 2015).


The Board approved (MSU, Mickey, Chris) the General Manager’s contract (July 1, 2015-June 30, 2017) as recommended by the General Manager Evaluation Committee and as amended at this meeting.

COMPLIANCE REPORTS – Barring objections, the Board accepted management’s  Compliance Report on:
· Policy B6 Staff Treatment and Compensation.
NEW BUSINESS


PROPOSAL TO AMEND EXECUTIVE LIMITATIONS POLICY B7 COMMUNICATION TO THE BOARD
The Board approved (MSU, Carol, MaryAnn) management’s proposal to amend Executive Limitations Policy B7 Communication to the Board by the addition of the following clause:


“The General Manager must not: …


8.  Fail to participate as requested and as outlined in the Cooperative’s contract with 



the National Co+op Grocers/NCG and to report to the Board in a timely manner



regarding changes in NCG policies, fees and/or benefits that affect the Cooperative’s



operations.”

OLD BUSINESS


BOARD STUDY




Jean, Carol, Wayne and MaryAnn reviewed the outcomes from the MN Food Cooperative Boards meeting hosted by WFC on Saturday, May 2, 2015.

DISCUSSION ON ADVOCACY ISSUES



Following a brief discussion, the Board agreed to defer further discussion on this topic to a retreat agenda.
Following a written evaluation on process, Jean adjourned this meeting at 7:21 PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Sharon Murphy, General Manager


